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Since our last Diocesan Convention, we have held 35 regional gatherings of Shaped 
by Faith teams throughout our Diocese; 32 of these have been held on ZOOM. This has 
been augmented with many parish team ZOOM sessions; a quick review of my ZOOM 
account showed 93 meetings over the last year. I am daily grateful for the tenacity and 
resilience of our team members as we have worked to mold our program around the 
restrictions and realities of this pandemic. We have been blessed to have several faithful 
leaders helping “shape the shape” of this initiative:   

 
The Rt. Rev. Audrey Scanlan, Bishop 
The Rev. Canon Chris Streeter, Canon for Mission Development & Innovation 
The Rev. Canon Dan Morrow, Canon for Congregational Life & Mission 
Canon Chad Linder, Canon for Finance & Operations 
Amy Swiernik, Experienced Lay Leader 

 
Congratulations to our Northern Tier team members; they are the first to complete 

the intensive work phase of Shaped by Faith! On September 1, 2021, they called a Northern 
Tier Regional Missioner to provide sacramental care to multiple parishes, and to oversee 
collaborative mission throughout the region. I am grateful to The Rev. Janis Yskamp 
for answering this call, and for the energy and excitement she has already brought to this 
new role. I had the chance to join the first Northern Tier Regional Council meeting last 
month, and look forward to the new ways ministry and mission are happening in that part 
of our Diocese. Other projects taking shape include reconfiguration of regions into 
intentional clusters with shared leadership; the calling of a youth minister with regional, 
rather than parochial, focus; partnering with a local non-profit; and intentional sharing of 
programmatic resources.   

 
There is still more work to do, and I look forward to engaging with regions in the 

coming months, discerning and refining projects and encouraging experimentation, 
mindful of the myriad of ways we have already broken away from the resisting force of 
continuing to do things the way we have always done them around here!  

 
An array of resources, including congregational development and mission 

configuration models, have been shared to help shape this work. All of the materials 
presented, along with multiple videos and webinars, can be found on the Shaped by Faith 
section of our Diocesan website. Please refer to our website for additional information 
regarding the shape and scope of our program: http://www.diocesecpa.org/shapedbyfaith 

http://www.diocesecpa.org/shapedbyfaith


While the intensive work of focusing on Identity and Mission, leading to the 
Design of a new, regional shape continues, we have been working diligently to ensure that 
the structure and resources are in place to help implement these projects. At our recent 
Council of Trustees meeting, I shared our vision for this next phase of our work: 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



We are currently recruiting leaders from each region to help serve on this new 
Implementation Commission. If you are interested in serving, please reach out to me or 
any other member of our SbF Leadership team. 

 
Projects will be assessed each year by the Commission to provide feedback and 

grant funding for continuation. Project leaders will provide reflection on the status of their 
experiment: 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Our regional work has been supplemented and enhanced with course offerings 
through our Stevenson School for Ministry. These courses are offered on a voucher system 
at no cost to Shaped by Faith parish team members. Topics have ranged from Stewardship 
and Parish Administration to Evangelism and Conflict Transformation. Special thanks to 
The Very Rev. Robyn Szoke-Coolidge, Dean of the Stevenson School for Ministry for 
her support of this work. As we begin to shift into the implementation phase of our work, I 
look forward to working with our new Dean to craft formation offerings that will provide 
support for our regional experiments. 

 
 COVID-19 required the cancellation of a Diocesan-wide in-person event 
concentrated around sharing our common stories. Instead, we held a series of webinars 
featuring practitioners from across our Diocese. Special thanks to Carolyn Joy 
Patterson and Debbie Robelen for their leadership and energy with this component of 
our Shaped by Faith program. Resources from these webinars can be found on our 
Diocesan website.  
 
 Finally, a note of thanks to you, especially those in our Diocese who held the 
challenges of this initiative alongside the challenges of pandemic leadership. I have said on 
several occasions that we knew this work would be hard; we did not know that we would be 
doing this work while responding to the disruption of COVID-19. Nothing about this year 
went as planned. At times, I wondered if we should hit the pause button on this program. 
Through it all, thanks be to God, we have been blessed with a visionary, faithful and 
dedicated leader who knew this work was too important to put to the side. Thank you, 
Bishop Scanlan, for your tireless advocation of this initiative, and for the love and care 
you model to our Diocese. It is a blessing to join you in reshaping our beloved community. 
 
 
 
Faithfully submitted, 
 
The Rev. Canon Christopher M. Streeter  
Canon for Mission Development & Innovation 


